

Southampton

The Effects of Conservation Grazing Management on Habitat Structure and Reptile Assemblage of Complex Grassland-Heathland Systems

A technical report prepared from an MRes Wildlife Conservation project, Marwell Wildlife & University of Southampton

Carla Broom

Marwell Wildlife & University of Southampton September 2018

Contents

i. Summary for the Layman	9
ii. Abstract	11
iii. Abbreviations	13
1. INTRODUCTION	15
1.1 Habitat Loss	15
1.2 Grazing Management	16
1.3 Reptiles	17
1.3.1 Population Decline	17
1.3.2 General Habitat Requirements	18
1.3.3 Species Specific Habitat Requirements	19
1.3.3.1 Slow Worms (Anguis fragilis)	19
1.3.3.2 Common Lizards (Zootoca vivipara)	19
1.3.3.3 Sand Lizards (Lacerta agilis)	20
1.3.3.4 Grass Snakes (Natrix natrix)	20
1.3.3.5 European Adders (Vipera berus)	21
1.3.3.6 Smooth Snakes (Coronella austriaca)	21
1.4 Aim and Objectives	22
1.5 Hypotheses	22

	6
2. METHODOLOGY	23
2.1 Study Area	23
2.1.1 Eelmoor Marsh	24
2.1.2 Foxlease and Ancells Meadows	25
2.1.3 Frensham Flashes	26
2.2 Study Period	27
2.3 Reptile Surveys	28
2.4 Vegetation Surveys	32
2.5 Analysis	33
2.5.1 Management Approaches	33
2.5.2 Principal Component Analysis (PCA)	33
2.5.3 Generalised Linear Models (GLM)	34
2.5.4 Occupancy Modelling	34
2.5.5 Heat Mapping	35
3. RESULTS	36
3.1 Management Approaches	36
3.1.1 Reptile Abundance	36
3.1.2 Species Proportions	38
3.1.3 Habitat Differences	39
3.1.4 Vegetation Differences	41
3.1.5 Prey Abundance	42
3.2 Principal Component Analysis	43
3.3 Generalised Linear Models	44
3.4 Occupancy Models	46
3.5 Heat Mapping	47

	7
4. DISCUSSION	49
4.1 Grazing Management Systems	49
4.2 Relationships between Reptile Abundance and Grazing Intensity	51
4.3 Recommendations	53
4.4 Limitations and Improvements	55
4.5 Further Study	57
4.6 Conclusion	58
iv. Appendix	60
Appendix 1	60
Appendix 2	62
Appendix 3	63
Appendix 4	64
Appendix 5	65
v. References	66
vi. Acknowledgements	79

i. Summary for the Layman

The way land is used is continually changing, leading to loss of important wildlife habitat, resulting in declines in wildlife populations and impairing the environment's ability to function. Lowland heath has been particularly badly affected, declining 84% since the 1800's. This is partially due to incorrect management, allowing more dominant vegetation to take over which has affected many species relying on grass-heathland habitat, such as reptiles. Reptiles have very specific vegetation requirements, such as needing open areas to bask in and dense areas to shelter. One method of maintaining heathland systems and providing this habitat for reptiles is through grazing management.

This study aimed to investigate how the level of grazing intensity changes habitat and thereby determines the species of reptiles present in the surrounding area. This was achieved by carrying out reptile surveys across three sites in Northern Hampshire and Surrey, in south-east England, and measuring vegetation across the sites to ascertain the grazing intensity. The variation in grazing intensity across the sites was shown, and relationships between the number of reptiles and the intensity of grazing were identified. The sites were divided into equal patches, and the presence of reptiles within each patch was estimated based on vegetation measurements.

The study found that implementing grazing as a management tool reduces vegetation height and increases the range of vegetation types, thereby creating suitable habitat for many reptile species. Grazing systems that rotate cattle between fields did not seem to be beneficial, neither for reptiles nor heathland, as it results in some areas being very heavily grazed and some left over-grown. However, having a low density of free-roaming grazers was beneficial for both reptiles and heathland. Recommendations for management systems were made for each site. It is important to note that implementing grazing as a management tool is not suitable for all situations, and any decisions should be carefully considered and planned out before action is taken. Future work should focus on restoring landscapes in between sites, which contain little suitable habitat. Grazing could help to achieve this goal, allowing reptiles and other animals to move between areas and enhance their populations.

ii. Abstract

Land-use change is the leading cause of habitat loss, resulting in loss of biodiversity and ecosystem function. Lowland heath in particular has declined 84% since the 1800's, partially due to inappropriate management not preserving the intermediate successional stage required for heathland to thrive. The loss of grassland-heathland systems has greatly affected species relying on this habitat, such as reptiles. Reptiles rely on a number of important micro-habitat features, which require a high level of variation in structural complexity. One method of preventing succession to woody vegetation and increasing heterogeneity is through controlled grazing management.

The aim of this study was to assess how grazing intensity drives patch-level reptile assemblage by modifying habitat structure, by undertaking reptile surveys across three sites in Northern Hampshire and Surrey, in south-east England, and measuring various vegetation parameters as a proxy for grazing intensity. Principal component analysis showed patterns and variation in grazing intensity between the sites, and relationships between abundance and grazing intensity were identified using generalised linear models. Occupancy models were used to estimate patch occupancy based on these parameters.

The study found that conservation grazing reduces sward height and increases structural complexity of vegetation, creating suitable habitat for many reptile species. Rotational grazing systems do not seem beneficial for heathland restoration or reptile abundance due to high disparity between grazed and un-grazed areas, however freeroaming low-intensity stocking systems are suitable. Management recommendations are made, though it is important to note grazing is not applicable for all situations and decisions should be carefully considered and modelled before any action is taken. Future work should focus on restoring the fragmented landscape to increase connectivity, possibly by implementing grazing.

Key Words: reptile, assemblage, grazing, management, heathland, grassland, patch occupancy

Target Journal: Journal of Applied Ecology ERGO number: 31907.A1

iii. Abbreviations

AIC	Akaike's Information Criterion
ARC	Amphibian and Reptile Conservation Group
EEL	Eelmoor Marsh
FOX	Foxlease & Ancells Meadows
FLA	Frensham Flashes
GIS	Geographic Information System
GLM	Generalised Linear Model
GLMM	Generalised Linear Mixed-Effect Model
HIWWT	Hampshire and Isle of Wight Wildlife Trust
HLS	Higher Level Stewardship
MoD	Ministry of Defence
NARRS	National Amphibian and Reptile Recording Scheme
PCA	Principal Component Analysis
RDI	Raw data, Descriptive and Inferential Statistic Plot
SARG	Surrey Amphibian and Reptile Group
SSSI	Site of Special Scientific Interest
SINC	Special Importance for Nature Conservation
SPA	Special Protection Area

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1 Habitat Loss

Land-use change leading to habitat destruction is the main driver of species extinction (Tilman *et al.*, 2001), leading to biodiversity loss (Dobson *et al.*, 2006), reduction in functional diversity and therefore ecosystem function (Flynn *et al.*, 2009). Habitat conversion is 8 times higher than protection in temperate areas (Hoekstra *et al.*, 2005) largely for agriculture, leading to massive habitat loss across Europe (Krauss *et al.*, 2010). Should this dependence on agriculture continue, 10⁹ hectares of natural ecosystems will be converted by 2050 (Tilman *et al.*, 2001). By 2100, vegetation cover could decrease by 58%, causing up to 21,000 species extinctions (Jantz *et al.*, 2015).

Habitat destruction leads to fragmentation, often defined as "landscape-scale processes involving habitat loss and breaking apart of habitat" (Fahrig, 2003), creating biodiversity 'hotspots' of clumped distributions containing threatened species (Brooks *et al.*, 2002). For example, more than 50% of endangered species are found in less than 2% of US land area (Dobson *et al.*, 1997). These fragments can be considered 'islands' within larger, unsuitable habitat (Pimm & Raven, 2000), allowing the application of Island Biogeography Theory; larger fragments sustain higher species diversity and populations (MacArthur & Wilson, 1967). Fragments are therefore heavily reliant on size, habitat quality and connectivity to support colonisation and reduce extinction (Jantz *et al.*, 2015) by allowing movement of metapopulations (Hanski, 1998). Habitat destruction could be reduced with wide-scale preservation and lessening the impact of land-use activities (Jantz *et al.*, 2015).

Heathlands in particular have been hugely affected by increased agriculture, increased timber production and growing human populations (Moore, 1962; Critchley *et al.*, 2013). British heathlands are better developed than in Europe due to the oceanic climate and higher humidity, with three main types: lowland, upland and wet heath. Lowland heath is especially important and has declined rapidly, an estimated 84% since the 1800's (Jackson and McLeod 2008) and is highly fragmented with multiple small patches instead of the original continuous habitat (Moore, 1962). Hampshire, in southern England, has the largest proportion of the country's lowland heath and 14% of that in Europe (Groves *et al.*, 2012).

One cause of heathland decline is the lack of management to prevent succession into woody vegetation (Harrison, 1976). Although a strong coloniser, when left unmanaged heather gives way to shrubs and other vegetation (Gimingham, 1992), increasing homogeneity and reducing biodiversity of many taxa (Fitch, 2006). If intermediate vegetation is maintained, more species can thrive (Pielou, 1966). Furthermore, heathland restoration is facing many constraints, including increased nitrogen deposits and fertilisers causing *Calluna vulgaris*, one of the main heather species along with *Erica tetaralix* (Farrell, 1989), to give way to grass species such as *Molinia caerulea* (Purple moor grass) (Heil and Diemont 1983; Heil and Bruggink 1987) which is difficult to control (Ross et al. 2003; Marrs et al. 2004). This has hindered development of semi-natural habitat from agricultural land, with heathland development hugely decreasing throughout the 20th century (Ejrnæs *et al.*, 2008).

1.2 Grazing Management

This intermediate successional state is important for many ground-dwelling species, including reptiles, and was previously maintained by herbivores that are no longer present. It now requires human intervention (Webb, 1998) such as introducing livestock as grazers. This balance of wildlife and livestock is ever more important as agriculture intensifies, especially as the introduction of grazing on heathland is set-aback by the lack of information on methods and effects (Bullock & Pakeman, 1997).

Controlled conservation grazing increases soil quality and allows colonisation of new plants (Read *et al.*, 2016), as well as aiding nutrient cycling, increasing spatial heterogeneity and plant resilience (Wilkie, 2013). However, it requires long-term planning and monitoring with a deep understanding of the ecosystem and how populations will be affected by change (Gordon *et al.*, 2004). High stocking density can lead to over-grazing, degrading grasslands (Mysterud, 2006), increasing the amount of bare soil and reducing the variation in vegetation across the landscape (Augustine *et al.*, 2012), leading to biodiversity loss (Kay *et al.*, 2017). Moderate grazing is considered most beneficial for conservation (Howland *et al.*, 2014), with free-roaming grazers maintaining patches of varying vegetation and habitat (Bullock & Pakeman, 1997).

1.3 Reptiles

1.3.1 Population Decline

Reptiles are area-sensitive, declining with habitat size (Hager, 1998) and landuse change, such as agriculture (Atauri & de Lucio, 2001). This, along with increased urbanisation and disturbance, is resulting in habitat loss, the main driver of reptile decline (Cox & Temple, 2009) and creating fragmented populations. This sensitivity can be used to measure environmental conditions, and as reptiles show long-term population declines (Cox & Temple, 2009) they are suitable bioindicators of habitat change (Morris *et al.*, 2008; Lindenmayer & Likens, 2011). Habitat restoration through management is required, however general land management does not consider microhabitat requirements (Edgar *et al.*, 2010). There is little research on wide-scale management for reptile communities, as ideal habitat likely includes a huge variety of different factors that are largely unknown (Marum, 2006, *unpublished*). In the UK, areas with high reptile abundance can be marked as 'interest features' for protection, such as sites of special scientific interest (SSSI). More than 50 SSSIs are designated due to reptile populations, however even in protected areas care is not always taken to ensure management techniques are suitable (Edgar *et al.*, 2010).

Globally, 35% of reptile species are threatened by extinction (IUCN, 2017) and in Europe, 41.7% of species are declining, with the most threatened families being Viperidae and Lacertidae. There are six native UK species; slow worm (Anguis fragilis), common lizard (Zootoca vivipara), sand lizard (Lacerta agilis), grass snake (Natrix natrix), European adder (Vipera berus) and smooth snake (Coronella austriaca). Most are found across a range of habitat including heathland, open woodland and grassland (Edgar et al., 2010; Stumpel & Van der Werf, 2012), though heathlands are particularly important for species relying on mature heather, particularly when combined with *M. caerulea*. There are few instances of all six species occurring together in other habitats (Spellerberg, 1989). Although extinction risks are 'Least Concern' (Agasyan et al., 2009; Agasyan et al., 2010a; b; European Reptile and Amphibian Specialist Group, 1996; Crnobrnja Isailovic et al., 2009a; b), distributions are varied and all suffer from habitat loss (Edgar et al., 2010; Inns, 2011). All are protected under the 1981 Wildlife and Countryside Act against killing, injuring, taking and trading (JNCC, 1981), and are part of the 'Post-2010 Biodiversity Framework' (JNCC & DEFRA, 2012), focusing on integrating species with habitat restoration.

1.3.2 General Habitat Requirements

Although some have specific needs, UK reptiles require similar microhabitat features (Webb *et al.*, 2010). As ectothermic animals, all require open habitat to bask. South-facing slopes are preferred, with a mix of open ground and dense cover to alternate and control body heat. Nearby shelter from predators and adverse weather is required, provided by deep vegetation pockets such as prickly gorses and deep mosses and lichen to cool down (Edgar *et al.*, 2010). If vegetation is too short or sparse, predation is higher and reptile populations decrease (Kreulen, 1979; Sato *et al.*, 2014), however highly dense vegetation inhibits basking. Vegetation tussocks also provide hibernation sites. Habitat edges of woodland, hedgerows and grass-scrub interfaces create 'transitional zones', allowing reptiles to move between and across sites, increasing connectivity. As most species have short dispersal, they require large areas of continuous habitat or patches linked by favourable habitat to move through. For species with separate hibernation and breeding sites, connectivity is especially important to form larger meta-populations which reduce inbreeding, retain genetic diversity and allow re-colonisation of locally extinct areas (Edgar *et al.*, 2010).

Across all habitats, vegetation drives reptile assemblage. Mowing, cutting and grazing prevent natural succession and maintain varying degrees of intermediate vegetation, providing the mosaic of ages, heights and types, required by reptiles (Edgar *et al.*, 2010). Growth of trees and shrubs, agricultural abandonment and succession removes open land and leads to over-shading (Cox & Temple, 2009), leading to degradation of key micro-habitat features. Wide-scale habitat management for reptile communities must incorporate these general needs, which also benefits other taxa saving time and costs (Edgar *et al.*, 2010). Specific management aimed at rarer reptile species will also benefit those relying on similar features (Inns, 2011).

Grazing is a widely applicable way of retaining intermediate vegetation (Gimingham, 1992), however there is contradictory research on responses of reptile populations and which treatments are most successful. Reptile densities vary with litter cover, sward height and percentage cover (Marum, 2006, *unpublished*), increasing with habitat complexity (Santos *et al.*, 2016). This suggests they benefit from conservation grazing, as abundance increases with livestock density. They are not affected by rotational grazing systems (Dorrough *et al.*, 2012), but free-roaming

grazers are thought to be beneficial as they create ideal heterogeneous conditions through high and low intensity grazing to suit many species (Howland *et al.*, 2014). A range of grazing approaches should be applied to suit as many species as possible (Kay *et al.*, 2017). Conversely, research shows even light grazing can increase local extinctions (Larson, 2014), with over-grazing causing fragmentation and conversion from heathland to grassland (Hester & Baillie, 1998) and cattle grazing reducing reproductive rate of many UK reptiles (Reading and Jofre 2015; 2016). Other studies show no impacts of grazing on abundance (Beever & Brussard, 2004).

1.3.3 Species Specific Habitat Requirements

1.3.3.1 Slow Worms (Anguis fragilis)

Slow worms are generalists, tolerating lower diversity of vegetation than other species (Edgar *et al.*, 2010). They bask less openly than other lizards, especially in very warm weather (Inns, 2011), and are mostly fossorial, staying underground and within vegetation. They require loose soil for burrowing, and avoid very wet or very dry areas (Edgar *et al.*, 2010). *A. fragilis* are mainly diurnal, but sometimes forage on warm evenings for prey such as slugs and worms (Inns, 2011). They have small home ranges of several hundred square metres (Edgar *et al.*, 2010).

1.3.3.2 Common Lizards (Zootoca vivipara)

Common lizards are also generalists, thriving in habitats with sufficient sunlight, structure and cover. They tolerate a range of conditions, preferring damp environments but are largely absent from countryside dominated with agriculture, dense woodland or heavily grazed grassland due to structural uniformity and lack of prey. Their wide habitat tolerance enables a large range of prey (Edgar *et al.*, 2010) such as spiders and small insects. *Z. vivipara* operate at lower temperatures, spending less time basking than sand lizards and often basking with other individuals (Inns, 2011). Ranges are limited to a few tens of meters, however juveniles can rapidly colonise nearby habitat if available (Edgar *et al.*, 2010).

1.3.3.3 Sand Lizards (Lacerta agilis)

Sand lizards are rare in the UK and confined to limited sites, so are strictly protected with licensing required for some activities (ARC Trust, n.d.). They have highly specific microhabitat requirements, only found on dry, lowland heath (holding 95% of the UK population) and coastal sand dunes. Key requirements can be met by many habitats, suggesting plant species are less important than the structural conditions they provide, but these conditions are lacking. As the species is on the edge of its European range, they require especially warm habitats. Breeding adults require mature dry, sandy heathland and good ground cover of bryophytes and lichens. Warm, sandy ground with nearby dense cover is essential for egg-laying, however will be avoided if heavily grazed (Edgar et al., 2010). L. agilis bask in open areas with nearby mire and water in hot weather, returning to the same site for several years. They hunt on a variety of invertebrates, including spiders, grasshoppers and even bees. They are the only UK reptile species to dig their own holes for hibernation (Inns, 2011). Home ranges are only a few hundred square meters and can overlap; while not territorial, males have dominance hierarchies when competing for females. In favourable habitat, individuals can be highly sedentary and rarely venture into unsuitable habitat (Edgar et al., 2010). Suitable management involves controlling vegetation to reduce shading, increasing bare sand and preserving structural diversity of vegetation (Edgar & Bird, 2006).

1.3.3.4 Grass Snakes (Natrix natrix)

Although generalists, grass snakes require ponds and lakes for fish and amphibian prey but can travel far from water. Amphibian decline has affected populations (Inns, 2011), however lack of monitoring and high mobility makes it difficult to determine their status. They require decomposing matter for egg-laying, in communal areas that females return to every year. The loss of these sites has caused population declines, so conservation efforts are focused on pond management to increase prey and restoring breeding sites. *N. natrix* are mobile, migrating several kilometres between breeding and hibernation sites, so are less dependent on structural diversity at single sites and may migrate through poor quality habitat to reach favoured areas (Edgar *et al.*, 2010). They hibernate underground and in deep litter, sometimes sharing with adders, and disperse rapidly after emergence (Inns, 2011).

1.3.3.5 European Adders (Vipera berus)

Adders are found in most open habitats, however require 'Adder banks', which are underground hibernacula that need to be dry, with dense vegetation cover and nearby basking sites (McInerny, 2014). They often utilise disused mammal burrows to hibernate communally, returning every year; if these are damaged or removed, for example through unsuitable land management, it can hugely affect populations (Edgar *et al.*, 2010). They prefer chalk or sandy soil and are rarely found in areas with intense agriculture. With more restricted habitat preferences, adders are less resistant to human-induced changes leading to local extinctions (Inns, 2011), so habitat connectivity is particularly important. *V. berus* feed mainly on small mammals. They have distinct seasonal migrations between spring breeding and wetter, summer foraging sites, which can be up to two kilometres apart, requiring high connectivity with adequate vegetation cover (Edgar *et al.*, 2010).

1.3.3.6 Smooth Snakes (Coronella austriaca)

Smooth snakes are a highly localised species, confined to specific habitats and are therefore strictly protected by law with licensing required for some activities (ARC Trust n.d.). They are secretive, staying in mature heathland with deep layers of bryophytes and lichens. They prefer a lower body temperature than other reptiles, so are less likely to bask in the open, making population estimates difficult (Edgar *et al.*, 2010). They often occur with sand lizards and benefit from similar management regimes. They feed mainly on lizards, including slow worms, and sometimes small mammals (Inns, 2011). *C. austriaca* do not undertake long seasonal migrations, with ranges rarely exceeding 100m, making them especially sensitive to habitat loss (Edgar *et al.*, 2010).

1.4 Aim and Objectives

Aim

Assess how various grazing regimes implementing different grazing intensities modify habitat structure and drive patch-level reptile assemblage within complex grasslandheathland systems.

Objectives

- 1. Compare reptile assemblage and vegetation parameters as a proxy for grazing intensity between management systems.
- 2. Determine how grazing intensity drives reptile assemblage through modification of habitat structure.
- 3. Quantify patch occupancy of reptiles based on grazing intensity parameters.

1.5 Hypotheses

Null hypotheses:

- 1. Different grazing management systems will support equal reptile abundance
- 2. Different grazing management systems will support equal species proportions.
- 3. Proportion of reptiles in each habitat type will not vary from proportion of tins.
- 4. There will be no variation in vegetation height, percentage ground cover, vegetation structure or canopy cover between grazing management systems.
- 5. Different grazing management systems will support equal reptile prey abundance.
- 6. There will be no relationship between reptile abundance and grazing intensity or weather conditions.
- 7. All areas, regardless of grazing intensity, will show equal patch occupancy.

Alternate hypotheses:

- 1. Reptile abundance will vary with grazing management systems.
- 2. Species proportions will vary with grazing management systems.
- 3. Proportion of reptiles in each habitat type will vary from proportion of tins.
- 4. Vegetation height, percentage ground cover, vegetation structure and canopy cover will vary with grazing management systems.
- 5. Reptile prey abundance will vary with grazing management systems.
- 6. There will be a relationship between reptile abundance and grazing intensity and weather conditions.
- 7. Areas with varying grazing intensity will show different patch occupancy.

2. METHODOLOGY

2.1 Study Area

The study was carried out across three sites in Northern Hampshire and Surrey (*fig 1*). All are SSSI's designated under Natural England.



0 12.5 25 50 Miles

Figure 1: locations of three sites visited for this study: Eelmoor Marsh (central), Foxlease and Ancells Meadows (top) and Frensham Flashes (bottom). The inset map shows their location in south-east England, UK. Made using ArcMap 10.4.1.

2.1.1 Eelmoor Marsh

Eelmoor Marsh SSSI (78.72 ha) was designated in 1978 due to rich flora species and high invertebrate diversity present in the rare grass-heath system (Natural England, 1978). It is split into three units, which are all classed as 'favourable' condition by Natural England (Natural England, 2014). The latest national vegetation classification survey results (*see appendix 1, fig. 1*) can be broadly categorised into five types; grassland (acid, neutral, and *M. caerulea* dominated), dry heathland, wet heathland, woodland and mire, along with some aquatic features. The heathland, mire and grassland are considered valued habitats (Hall *et al.*, 2015). It has been part of the Thames Basin Heaths Special Protection Area (SPA) since 2005 and contains the Farnborough Airfield Site of Importance for Nature Conservation (SINC) established in 2000 (Rushmoor Borough Council, 2017). The land has no public access and is within a securely fenced area, however staff from the nearby technology park are permitted during working hours on weekdays.

The site is managed by Marwell Wildlife and QinetiQ estates, and is split into 24 management compartments, separated by physical features and vegetation communities (*see appendix 1, fig. 2*). Vegetation is managed by free-roaming grazers, with four Przewalski's horses and six Highland Cattle on the south side, and three cattle on the north.

Eelmoor contains five of the six native UK reptile species (*table 1*). The four most common species are regularly found across most compartments (*see appendix 1, table 1*), and *L. agilis* populations were reintroduced in 2017 (expected to be found mostly in compartments one and two). All are expected to be breeding and hibernating on site (Hutchins, 2004). Although reptiles likely benefit from general habitat maintenance (Edgar & Bird, 2006), there is no specific management here for valued species. Systematic surveys are carried out, and extensive monitoring has been proposed for 2020 (Hall *et al.*, 2015). Populations were found to be declining, however this was based on small sample sizes so further study is required. All habitats present are suitable for the reptile species (Langham, 2015).

2.1.2 Foxlease and Ancells Meadows

Foxlease and Ancells Meadows SSSI (70.54 ha) was designated in 1988 due to the range of habitat forming a mosaic of plant diversity rarely seen in southern England, and the extensive network of ponds and ditches harbouring many rare species (Natural England, 1988). Foxlease and Ancells Meadows are separate sites but are considered one designation under Natural England. They consist of nine units, all classed as 'Unfavourable – Recovering' by Natural England apart from one, classed as 'Favourable' (Natural England, 2013), but this unit is not included in the study as there is no grazing present.

Foxlease and Ancells Meadows are owned by the Ministry of Defence (MoD), used as training areas and managed by Hampshire and Isle of Wight Wildlife Trust (HIWWT). Public are permitted onto the land for recreational use, such as dog walking. The area is fenced into many separate fields (*appendix 2, figure 3*) enabling rotational grazing under the higher-level stewardship (HLS) scheme, aiming increase habitat condition to 'Favourable' or 'Recovering' (Natural England 2011a; 2009). This study focused only on the fields where grazing is implemented (*appendix 2, figure 3*). Foxlease north contains two herds, the first consisting of four British White and one Hereford cow, and the second of 27 British White cows, one Hereford cow and one Hereford Bull. Foxlease south contains one herd of 17 Sussex Red cows, and Ancells Meadows contains one herd of 19 Shetland cows and one British White bull (Richard Hennessey, pers. comm., 2018).

Although this SSSI contains the four most common British native reptile species (*table 1*), there is no mention of reptiles as indicators of success in the HLS prescription (Natural England 2011a; 2009) and no specific management aimed at their conservation. There is little data on reptile abundance as previous to this study there were no reptile tins present, however adders have been seen around Field F, and grass snakes around Ancells Pond (Richard Hennessey, pers. comm. 2018).

2.1.3 Frensham Flashes

Frensham Flashes (110.48 ha) is part of the SSSI Thursley, Hankley and Frensham Commons designated in 1955. There are two units covering the Flashes, both classified as 'Favourable'. The commons were designated due to their incredibly high-quality heathland habitat, providing an area of national importance for birds, all six native reptile species, four amphibian species and many invertebrates. There are also many areas of open water and bog (Natural England 2011b).

The land is owned and managed by Waverley Borough Council. Historically, the western area was grazed (Darren Hill, pers. comm. 2018), but was abandoned in 2001 after foot and mouth outbreak. Currently there is no grazing management in place, instead it is rotationally scraped and turf is removed to create bare soil important for many species to the standard set by the HLS scheme. This work is carried out by the Amphibian and Reptile Conservation Trust (ARC) under an agreement with the council to create bare ground, along with bracken removal to minimise damage to ground nesting birds and reptiles. Grazing management has been suggested to remove dense swards of *Molinia caerulea*, to ensure it does not cover more than 60% of wet heath areas. The land is public access, and public engagement with nature is of high importance within the management of this site. Dog walking can have negative impacts on many species including reptiles, so leads are required from March-August (Waverley Borough Council, 2017).

All six native reptile species are present here (*table 1*). It is possible that *C. austriaca* populations were enhanced by reintroductions to an adjacent site (Steve Langham, pers. comm. 2018). Regular surveys are undertaken by Surrey Amphibian and Reptile Group (SARG).

Table 1: summary of reptile species present at each survey site.

Site	Slow	Common	Sand	Grass	European	Smooth
	Worm	Lizard	Lizard	Snake	Adder	Snake
Eelmoor Marsh	\checkmark					
Foxlease and	V	V		V		
Ancells Meadows						
Frensham Flashes				\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark

2.2 Study Period

Two pilot surveys were carried out at Eelmoor to ensure reptiles had emerged from hibernation. The study was undertaken during late spring of 2018 (*for schedule, see appendix 3, table 2*). Reptiles are encountered more during these months due to cooler weather leading to longer basking, and as reptiles are actively looking for mates (*fig. 2*) they are more resilient to disturbance (Spence-Bailey *et al.* 2010; Inns 2011). Surveys were carried out weekly for 10 weeks, totalling 8 visits per site.





Figure 2: annual activity clocks of six native UK reptile species, showing active periods when main life-cycle stages occur, hibernation period, time of mating, egg laying and birth. a) *A. fragilis* b) *Z. vivipara* c) *L. agilis* d) *N. natrix* e) *V. berum* f) *C. austriaca.* Adapted from Inns, 2011. N.B: some species are viviparous and give birth to live young.

2.3 Reptile Surveys

The National Amphibian and Reptile Recording Scheme (NARRS) provides guidelines on suitable surveying methods. Using metal reptile tins is a widely accepted method, as reptiles bask on top or shelter underneath since they are warmer than the surrounding environment (Sewell *et al.*, 2013). Using this method requires little maintenance, is low cost and provides means to quantify reptile abundance and distribution (Grant *et al.*, 1992).

Prior to this study, there were 51 tins (at least 50cm x 50cm) present at Eelmoor Marsh (*fig. 3*) and 33 at Frensham Flashes (*fig 4*). 54 tins were laid out at Foxlease and Ancells Meadows (*fig. 5*), and left for two weeks to establish before surveying began (Grant *et al.*, 1992). The tins are spread between the various habitat types at each site (*table 2*).

Site	Habitat Type	Number of Tins	Percentage of tins in each habitat
Eelmoor Marsh	Grassland	5	9.8
	Dry Heath	21	38.9
	Wet Heath	11	21.6
	Mire	8	15.7
	Woodland	6	11.8
Foxlease and	Grassland	28	51.9
Ancells Meadows	Dry Heath	0	0
	Wet Heath	12	22.2
	Mire	13	24.1
	Woodland	1	1.9
Frensham Flashes	Grassland	1	3
	Dry Heath	15	45.5
	Wet Heath	14	42.4
	Mire	2	6.1
	Woodland	1	3

Table 2: distribution of reptile tins across five broad habitat types.



Figure 3: distribution of 51 tins across Eelmoor Marsh. Created using ArcMap 10.4.1.



Figure 4: distribution of 54 tins across Foxlease and Ancells Meadows. Created using ArcMap 10.4.1.



Figure 5: distribution of 33 tins across Frensham Flashes. Created using ArcMap 10.4.1.

At each site visit, all reptile refugia were checked once following the same route, which was reversed every visit to avoid bias due to time of day. Each tin was carefully monitored before approaching as *Z. vivipara* and *L. agilis* tend to bask on top and are often missed as they move away before being seen. Tins were lifted to identify individuals underneath. Vegetation edges were visually monitored while moving around sites (Sewell *et al.*, 2013). Each reptile found was identified to species, gender and age class (juvenile, sub-adult or adult), along with the time and the tin number. Any reptiles seen while walking between tins were logged on a GPS unit and if possible, species, gender and age also recorded.

The location of any amphibians or small mammals found were noted. On each surveying day, temperature, wind strength (Beaufort scale) and percentage cloud cover were recorded.

2.4 Vegetation Surveys

Vegetation characteristics were recorded as a proxy of grazing intensity, to measure the grass resource reptiles are in direct contact with and provide a quantitative index of grazing intensity to compare across sites. Methodology was adapted from Howland *et al.* (2014) and Howard and Hailey (1999). Vegetation surveys were carried out across weeks six and seven.

At each tin, four 1m x 1m quadrats were placed around it (top, bottom, left, right) and percentage cover of vegetation estimated by eye. Mosses and lichens were included as these provide important habitat for reptiles, but leaf litter was not. At the mid-point of each quadrat, a meter ruler was used to measure vegetation height (Howland *et al.*, 2014). Complexity of surrounding vegetation (~20m radius) was recorded using a scale adapted from Howard and Hailey (1999) (*see appendix 4, table 3*). As areas with lower grazing intensity may have increased shading (Edgar *et al.*, 2010), canopy cover above the tin was also measured using a densiometer.

2.5 Analysis

Analyses were carried out and figures created using statistical software R v3.5.0.

2.5.1 Management Approaches

Differences between grazing management approaches were measured by comparing reptile abundance, proportion of species, distribution across habitat types and prey abundance between sites. These were analysed using chi-squared goodness-of-fit tests, comparing observed and expected counts assuming random sampling and independent data points. Post-hoc testing identified where differences were seen by calculating standard residual values (Sharpe, 2015). Differences in average vegetation between sites were determined with Kruskal-Wallis tests, which do not assume normality as Shapiro-Wilk tests showed data were not normally distributed and transformations were not successful. Furthermore, each site had unequal numbers of data points so samples were unbalanced. R package '*yarrr*' was used to create raw data, descriptive and inferential statistic (RDI) plots which show data distribution to detect skew or variance, the mean and range of the data and 95% confidence limits (Phillips, 2015).

2.5.2 Principal Component Analysis (PCA)

PCA is a dimension reduction tool which condenses predictor variables into smaller sets with lower autocorrelation while retaining most of the information (Perez, 2017) by combining various matrices to capture patterns within the data (Wold *et al.*, 1987). Using vegetation height, percentage ground cover and vegetation structure to visually represent grazing intensity showed patterns and variation between each site and guided further analysis. To aid interpretation of results, Spearman's Rank correlation coefficient tests were carried out to investigate relationships between each parameter and PC value (Howland *et al.*, 2014).

2.5.3 Generalised Linear Models (GLM)

GLMs identified relationships between reptile abundance and grazing intensity. Canopy cover is included as a covariate as it may affect abundance but is not a measure of grazing intensity. The model for this analysis is:

Reptile Abundance ~ Vegetation Height + Percentage Cover + Vegetation Structure + Canopy Cover + &

The data were over-dispersed, due to correlations between variables identified with a Spearman's Rank correlation co-efficient test. To account for this, negative binomial error structure was used with a logit link function. A chi-squared was used to compare the residual deviance with the residual degrees of freedom to show the negative binomial structure fits the data (Hinkelman, 2012). This method was also used to investigate the effects of temperature, wind speed and cloud cover on reptile abundance, as these could have affected the results. Akaike's Information Criterion (AIC) values are reported for each analysis, used to assess and select among ecological models (Richards, 2008). Pseudo R-squared values were calculated, allowing relative measures among similar models to indicate how well each model explains variance in the response variable. The *nagelkerke* function of R package '*rcompanion*' was used, which adjusts the result to a maximum value of 1 (all variation explained) (Mangiafico, 2016).

2.5.4 Occupancy Modelling

When surveying, it is unlikely all present individuals will be found, but this does not imply absence if detection probability is lower than 1 (Mackenzie *et al.*, 2002). Occupancy is the probability that a randomly sampled plot is occupied by a species. Detection is the probability an animal is captured, given its presence (Larson, 2014).

Each site was divided into equally-sized patches (*fig. 3, 4, 5*) with 24 at Eelmoor, 22 at Foxlease and 20 at Frensham Flashes. Patch occupancy models were used to analyse dynamics of species ranges while accounting for poor detection probability, using vegetation parameters and canopy cover as predictors of abundance. For patches with more than one tin, averages were taken. The model assumes occupancy is closed within seasons, and there are no false positives (Kery *et al.*, 2013). It also

follows the basic assumption that local dynamics are difficult to model, so reduces this down to presence and absence data, necessary in large scale ecological studies (Steinberg & Kareiva, 1997). The R package '*unmarked*' was used, providing a simple framework for occupancy analysis (Fiske & Chandler, 2012). Empirical Bayes-Estimate of occupancy was calculated to give the actual proportion of occupied patches, with a maximum of 1 (all patches occupied) (Rahman & Han, 2018). Posthoc chi-squared analysis was used to compare occupancy estimates to 1. Estimated detection probabilities were also given.

2.5.5 Heat Mapping

The observed abundance of reptile species was mapped using opensource 'heatmapper' software (Babicki *et al.*, 2016) to create maps of each site, showing 'hotspots' of high reptile abundance. These were compared to patch occupancy estimates and used to infer which areas may be occupied.

3. RESULTS

3.1 Management Approaches

3.1.1 Reptile Abundance

Figure 6 shows the difference in observed and expected reptile abundance between the three sites. As each site had a different number of tins, total abundance was divided by the number of tins per site to acquire an abundance estimate per tin. Expected abundance was calculated as equal abundance at each site, as expected by null hypothesis 1.

There is a difference between observed and expected raw abundance (chisquared= 143.5, d.f.= 2, $p<2.2^{-16}$) as Eelmoor contained the most reptiles and Foxlease the least. However, when considering the number of tins present, there is no difference between the observed and expected values (chi-squared= 3.1, d.f.= 2, p= 0.2163). Null hypothesis 1 cannot be rejected as there is no difference between sites when considering variation in number of tins.





b) reptile abundance per tin comparison across sites.

3.1.2 Species Proportions

Figure 7 shows observed proportions of each species at each site. Expected abundance is calculated as equal proportions of each species at each site, as expected by null hypothesis 2.



Figure 7: proportions of species found at each site. AD: Adder. CL: common lizard. GS: grass snake. SL: sand lizard. SS: smooth snake. SW: slow worm.

There is a difference in the observed and expected frequencies of reptile species found at each site (chi-squared= 191.5, df= 10, p<2.2⁻¹⁶). Post-hoc testing showed fewer slow worms and more common lizards at Foxlease, more slow worms at Eelmoor and more smooth snakes at Frensham Flashes. Null hypothesis 2 can be rejected as each site supports varying abundance of each species.

3.1.3 Habitat Differences

Proportions of tins in each habitat type was calculated as the expected proportion of reptile abundance, as expected by null hypothesis 3. The proportion of reptiles in each habitat type is the observed abundance. Figure 8 shows this comparison.

At Eelmoor, there was no difference in the observed and expected abundance of reptiles (chi-squared= 6, d.f.= 4, p= 0.20024488). However, at Foxlease and Frensham Flashes there was a difference (chi-squared= 25.7, d.f.= 4, p= 3.633^{-5} ; chisquared= 43.8, d.f.= 4, p= 1^{-8}) with more reptiles in mire and fewer in wet heath than expected, shown by post-hoc testing. Null hypothesis 3 can be rejected regarding Foxlease and Frensham Flashes as differing habitat types support different reptile abundance, but cannot be rejected regarding Eelmoor.


Figure 8: reptile abundance (observed) and number of tins (expected abundance) within each habitat type. a) Eelmoor Marsh, b) Foxlease and Ancells Meadows, c) Frensham Flashes.

3.1.4 Vegetation Differences

Data were not normally distributed (W= 0.98, p= 0.02207; W= 0.72, p= 5.539^{-15} ; W= 0.96, p= 2.879^{-4} ; W= 0.94, p= 1.796^{-5}) and could not be transformed requiring non-parametric Kruskal-Wallis tests. Figure 9 shows differences in vegetation parameters between sites.



Figure 9: Raw data, descriptive and inferential statistic plots showing differences in a) vegetation height b) percentage ground cover c) vegetation structure and d) canopy cover between Eelmoor Marsh (EEL), Foxlease and Ancells Meadows (FOX) and Frensham Flashes (FLA). These show distribution, mean and range of the data, and inference bands showing 95% confidence limits.

There were differences in vegetation height (Kruskal-Wallis chi-squared= 27.17, d.f.= 2, p= 1.258^{-6}), vegetation structure (Kruskal-Wallis chi-squared= 33.93, d.f.= 2, p= 4.283^{-8}) and canopy cover (Kruskal-Wallis chi-squared= 22.99, d.f.= 2, p= 1.018^{-5}) between each site. There was no difference in percentage ground cover (Kruskal-Wallis chi-squared= 5.92, d.f.= 2, p= 0.05174). Null hypothesis 4 can be rejected for three vegetation parameters, but not regarding percentage ground cover.

3.1.5 Prey Abundance

Figure 10 shows total observed abundance of prey species found at each site. Expected abundance was calculated as equal abundance at each site, as expected by null hypothesis 5.



Figure 10: total abundance of amphibian and small mammal prey at each site.

There is a difference in the observed and expected abundance of amphibians at each site (chi-squared= 10.75, d.f.= 2, p=0.004631) and small mammals (chi-squared= 12.8, d.f.= 2, p=0.00163). Post-hoc testing showed more amphibians than expected at Foxlease, and fewer small mammals at Frensham Flashes. Null hypothesis 5 can be rejected as each site supports varying prey abundance.

3.2 Principal Component Analysis

Figure 11 shows the outcome of PCA.



Figure 11: the outcome of PCA of vegetation parameters at each site, Eelmoor Marsh (EEL), Foxlease and Ancells Meadows (FOX) and Frensham Flashes (FLA). The size of the points represents the abundance of reptiles found at that location.

	Vegetation Height (mm)		Ground Cover (%)		Vegetation Structure	
	S	p-value	S	p-value	S	p-value
PC1	785440	<2.2 ⁻¹⁶	766170	<2.2 ⁻¹⁶	401100	0.3261
PC2	488020	0.1822	325150	0.002283	862090	<2.2 ⁻¹⁶
PC3	748110	<2.2 ⁻¹⁶	324450	0.002139	372010	0.07778

Table 3: correlations between principle components and vegetation parameters.

Components 1 and 2 are correlated with all three vegetation parameters (*table 3*), and combined explain 73.5% of the variation within the data. By capturing patterns, these clusters show clear site differences, suggesting lower variation in vegetation parameters at Frensham Flashes than the other two sites. Large point sizes suggest that despite this, Frensham Flashes still retains a large reptile population, while Foxlease contains much smaller populations while having higher heterogeneity. Eelmoor has high heterogeneity supporting large reptile populations, suggesting other factors are affecting abundance.

3.3 Generalised Linear Models

Figure 12 shows relationships between abundance and vegetation parameters across all sites. The data were over-dispersed with a dispersion parameter of 3.43, due to correlations between variables (S= 297750, p= 0.000129; S= 514210, p= 0.04122; S= 303710, p= 0.0002551). When using negative binomial error structure there is no difference between residual deviance and residual degrees of freedom (p=0.47702), showing this error structure fits the data (Hinkelman, 2012).

There is a relationship between abundance and vegetation height ($z_{2,133}$ = -1.995, p= 0.04606) and vegetation structure ($z_{2,133}$ = 2.985, p= 0.00284). There is also an effect of canopy cover ($z_{2,133}$ = -2.839, p= 0.00453). There is no relationship between abundance and percentage cover ($z_{2,133}$ = 0.809, p= 0.41846). Null hypothesis 6 can be rejected, as lower vegetation and more complex structures driven by grazing intensity support a higher abundance of reptiles. The model has an AIC value of 496.84, and a pseudo R-squared value of 0.16.



Figure 12: relationships between reptile abundance and vegetation height, percentage cover, vegetation structure and canopy cover. Regression lines show direction of relationship.

Weather parameters were assessed to account for effects of variation in temperature, wind speed and cloud cover. Figure 13 shows their effects across the survey period. Data are over-dispersed with a dispersion parameter of 11.7, likely due to high numbers of zeros as there are no correlations between variables (S= 3079.2, p=0.1053; S=2647.3, p=0.4812; S=1538, p=0.1138). When using negative binomial error structure there is no difference between residual deviance and residual degrees of freedom (p=0.11156), showing the error structure fits the data (Hinkelman, 2012).

There is no relationship between reptile abundance and temperature ($z_{2,20}$ = 1.235, p= 0.21668), wind speed ($z_{2,20}$ = -0.701, p= 0.48338) or cloud cover ($z_{2,20}$ = 1.26, p= 0.2075). The model has an AIC value of 174.7, and a pseudo R-squared value of 0.1.



Figure 13: relationships between reptile abundance and temperature, wind speed and cloud cover.

3.4 Occupancy Models



Figure 14 shows occupancy and detection probabilities at each site.

Figure 14: Empirical Bayes-Estimate of occupancy and detection probabilities at each site.

Patch occupancy estimates are very high under all management systems, suggesting almost all patches are occupied. Empirical Bayes-estimates give exact numbers of occupied patches: 22 at Eelmoor and Foxlease and 18 at Frensham Flashes. Chi-squared analysis shows no difference between empirical Bayes-estimates and occupancy of 1, as expected by null hypothesis 7 (chi-squared= 0.02, d.f.= 2, p= 0.99) which must be rejected as all areas show high patch occupancy regardless of grazing intensity. Conversely, detection estimates are low, suggesting many more reptiles are present at all sites than were found during this study.

3.5 Heat Mapping

Figure 15 shows distributions of recorded reptiles. At Eelmoor, 'hotspots' of abundance are spread amongst habitat types, as suggested by figure 8a. At Foxlease, highest abundance is within grassland with others spread through mostly mire (*see figure 8b*) and at Frensham Flashes, highest abundances are within dry heath and mire (*see figure 8c*).



Figure 15: heat maps of observed reptile abundance of a) Eelmoor Marsh, b) Foxlease and Ancells Meadows, c) Frensham Flashes. Areas with no colour show where no reptiles were found. Created using 'heatmapper' software (Babicki *et al.,* 2016).

4. DISCUSSION

Research on how reptiles respond to grazing is largely contradictive, with responses driven by intensity and management systems. However, there is little specific research into these differing systems. Three systems under varying intensities were compared to identify how each modifies habitat structure and drives reptile assemblage, and recognise which is most suitable for conservation grazing. The results support research finding benefits of free-roaming grazing, but find new evidence showing rotational grazing is disadvantageous to reptile assemblages.

4.1 Grazing Management Systems

Comparison of management systems showed that low-stocking density of freeroaming grazers supported high numbers of reptiles, almost equal to the non-grazing condition. This system is successful in replicating the more natural management of scraping and mowing, with low-intensity grazing that is driving habitat change, but is not too intense to cause over-grazing. This vegetation provides optimal reptile habitat, with intermediate height, high ground cover, heterogeneric structural complexity and low canopy cover (Edgar *et al.*, 2010). The robust highland cattle are well-adapted to grazing coarse vegetation (Grazing Animals Project, 2001), grazing equally between habitat types (*appendix 5, figure 4*) allowing even reptile distribution, supporting null hypothesis 5. All five reptile species are well-supported, especially slow worms due to available open habitat for basking (Edgar *et al.*, 2010; Inns, 2011). High prey abundance is vital for reproductive success, and is positively correlated with female body weight (Reading, 2004). Adder populations are well-supported by small mammal prey however grass snakes may be hindered by fewer amphibians, although prey estimates are likely inaccurate as surveys were reptile-specific.

Despite finding no differences between reptile abundance per tin, rotational grazing supported far fewer reptiles. Rotations create disparity between grazed and non-grazed fields, with some short vegetation and some overgrown, neither suitable for reptiles (Edgar *et al.* 2010; Sato *et al.* 2014). Higher average vegetation and canopy cover restricts basking sites and increases over-shading causing degradation of important micro-habitat features (Cox & Temple, 2009; Pike *et al.*, 2011). There were more common lizards than expected, possibly as shorter vegetation provided preferred open habitat (Edgar *et al.*, 2010), however the sample is too small to draw

conclusions and with more data proportions may change. Thresholds between grassland and young heathland can be difficult to assess (Ejrnæs *et al.*, 2008), and at Foxlease areas classified as 'wet heath' were very similar to 'grassland'. *C. vulgaris* takes 40 years to mature and reaches one metre (Watt, 2018), which Foxlease's 10-year old vegetation is far from. As reptiles are associated with mature heather, this little amount of heath could explain low abundance (Edgar *et al.*, 2010). Furthermore, these smaller patches are more susceptible to negative effects of grazing and conversion to grassland (Moore, 1962), with development further hindered by public access (Cox & Temple, 2009). High numbers of amphibians and small mammals show potential for sustaining reptiles if habitat quality were improved.

Habitat management through scraping and mowing at Frensham Flashes provided intermediate vegetation height, high ground cover and low canopy cover required by reptiles (Edgar et al., 2010). Vegetation is predominantly uniform dry and wet heathland with little variation in structural complexity, as shown by PCA and is driven by lack of grazing (Pielou, 1966; Howland et al., 2014). The site supports large C. austriaca populations preferring denser, less open areas due to lower body temperature requirements (Edgar et al., 2010). If excluded from analysis, total abundance is lower suggesting this habitat does not suit other reptile species despite targeted management to provide habitat for all. However, site comparisons are biased as smooth snakes were not present at all sites and may thrive equally well. Fewer small mammals and amphibians at Frensham Flashes suggests a prey shortage, perhaps as small mammals are also supported by heterogeneity in vegetation structure (Spellerberg, 1989), however populations can be harmed by cattle grazing (Read & Cunningham, 2010). Creating suitable reptile habitat through grazing could also be detrimental to smooth snakes, reducing their reproductive rate (Reading & Jofre, 2015) so increasing heterogeneity through other methods is favoured. Although there are no controlled grazers, wild deer graze across heathland (Hester *et al.*, 1999) with large populations increasing fragmentation and grassland conversion (Hester & Baillie, 1998). Negative effects are enhanced on slopes, with uphill grazing and downhill trampling (Hester & Baillie, 1998) affecting reptiles relying on south-facing slopes. Low-intensity deer grazing may increase vegetation quality at Frensham Flashes, explaining some of the similarities to Eelmoor, however could hinder heathland restoration at Foxlease as cattle grazing of *M. caerulea* promotes spring growth, providing forage for deer and further increasing damage (Gordon, 1988).

Reptile tins are often waterlogged in wetland areas, reducing sampling effectiveness (Mitchell *et al.*, 1993) due to reptile's sensitivity to heat, humidity and soil wetness (Grant *et al.*, 1992). However, at Foxlease and Frensham Flashes there were more reptiles than expected in mire. As the tins in Mitchell *et al*'s study (1993) were in wooded areas, high shading was not accounted for and could have affected this result. Some species also prefer damper habitats (Edgar *et al.*, 2010). In Mediterranean countries, *N. natrix* are found almost exclusively in wet areas (Capula *et al.*, 1994), perhaps as a means of thermoregulation. As spring temperatures were unusually high (Met Office, 2018), reptiles may have sought damper habitats to cool down. There is some suggestion of avoidance behaviour by reptiles, as livestock breeds do not move evenly between habitat types (Rook *et al.*, 2004) and some avoid mire when given the choice (Bullock & Pakeman, 1997). Again, Foxlease's small sample may show an inaccurate depiction of reptile distribution between habitat types and with larger samples proportions may equalise, as expected by tin distribution and supporting null hypothesis 5.

4.2 Relationships between Reptile Abundance and Grazing Intensity

Low-level disturbance through grazing increases heterogeneity and drives suitable habitat (Bullock & Pakeman, 1997; Wilkie, 2013; Howland et al., 2014), thereby benefitting reptiles (Spellerberg, 1989). There is little research on ideal sward height, but intermediate height is thought optimal as basking opportunities are lost in higher vegetation (Edgar et al., 2010) and low vegetation does not provide adequate shelter from adverse weather and predators (Kreulen, 1979; Sato et al., 2014). This is supported by this study, as abundance decreased in higher vegetation, opposing null hypothesis 6. Abundance also increased with variation in structural complexity, providing micro-habitat structures such as basking sites and shelter required by all reptiles (Garden et al., 2007; Edgar et al., 2010; Santos et al., 2016). Insufficient grazing causes increased shading as vegetation succeeds further towards its woody, dense climax (Edgar et al., 2010), leading to degradation of key micro-habitat features (Cox & Temple, 2009) and lower abundance particularly in open-habitat species (Pike et al., 2011). Rotational grazing systems are not intense enough to halt this succession, creating heavily over-grown areas with high canopy cover and low reptile abundance. Connectivity between and within patches and across landscapes could be restored by implementing low-stocking density grazing systems to drive habitat changes and create transitional zones to allow movement of metapopulations.

Many other factors affect reptile abundance. Warmer ambient temperatures lead to higher occurrence due to increased basking (Read & Moseby, 2001; Spence-Bailey et al., 2010), increasing hatching success, offspring size and performance (Shine & Elphick, 2001). Windspeed affects detection rate of many animals (Anderson, 2001), though there is limited research on reptile responses. In turtles, higher windspeed increases rate of water loss allowing the ectotherms to cool down (Foley & Spotila, 1978) which may be seen in other reptiles. Although this study claims to investigate evaporation in natural conditions, the highly controlled laboratory experiment may not be representative and should be repeated in the field. Cloud cover also affects detection (Anderson, 2001) with increased cover decreasing reptile observations due to reduced sunlight (Spence-Bailey et al., 2010) and prolonged overcast weather having long term effects on body size and reproductive success (Hare & Cree, 2010). Although ambient temperature, windspeed and cloud cover did not affect abundance in this study, recording micro-climate parameters at each tin may show relationships and interactions as they fluctuate. These factors likely have an optimum, and deeper analysis may reveal non-linear relationships with reptile abundance. Furthermore, spring temperatures were unusually high and did not vary greatly (Met Office, 2018) so may have had a lesser effect on abundance.

When modelled separately, canopy cover and grazing intensity had higher AIC values, so the inclusive model was deemed more suitable (Richards, 2008). Combined, vegetation parameters and weather conditions explain 27% of variation in the response variable, indicated by pseudo R-squared values, leaving 73% unexplained. High empirical Bayes-estimates of occupancy suggest vegetation was similarly suitable across patches, however not all supported reptiles. Other factors such as habitat type (Edgar et al., 2010), plant species richness (Spellerberg, 1989), changes to vegetation (Read, 2002) and trophic impacts (Read & Cunningham, 2010) influence tin use. Including these in GLM and occupancy analysis would provide more accurate estimates, accounting for more variation in abundance and showing clear differences between grazing systems. Detection probability is also influenced by many factors, such as climate, vegetation height and habitat type (Anderson, 2001). Low abundance estimates at Foxlease may have been caused by higher vegetation and denser habitat, and in reality, could be much higher than originally thought. This would change interpretation of results, as higher abundance would show rotational systems as an effective conservation tool for reptile assemblages.

Heat maps show reptile abundance was not spread equally across sites, contradicting occupancy estimates. Since occupancy is influenced by many factors, using heat maps as a field tool may provide a more realistic view. Under free-roaming grazing, highest abundance was found in dry heath, mire and grassland, spread equally as suggested by habitat analysis. Rotational grazing drove increases in grassland, where reptiles were mostly found and under the non-grazing system, dry heath and mire contained highest abundance, opposing null hypothesis 5. As habitat type influences assemblage with dry heath, grassland and mire being especially important (Edgar *et al.*, 2010), including dominant habitat as a predictor in patch-occupancy analysis may give results comparable to heat map distributions. However, some areas had fewer tins and lower sampling effort, so heat maps may be biased.

4.3 Recommendations

Conservation grazing is not always suitable as livestock will not feed on highly woody or dense vegetation. Combining a range of methods to reduce density may be most effective, allowing grazers to feed on regrowth (Bullock & Pakeman, 1997).

Low-intensity, free-roaming grazers at Eelmoor are increasing vegetation heterogeneity and reducing sward height, supporting healthy reptile populations which are using all habitat types equally. Potential plans to carry out smooth snake reintroductions are on hold (Langham, 2015), but as *C. austriaca* prefer denser, deeper heathland this thinner, more heterogeneous habitat may not be suitable, with careful planning required as cattle grazing may harm populations (Edgar *et al.*, 2010; Reading & Jofre, 2015). If re-introductions went ahead, the most suitable area is the northern dry heath where sand lizards were introduced as these are often found together (Inns, 2011). Removing grazers could increase heathland density, however may disadvantage other reptiles. Further surveying of prey species is advised, as amphibian populations appear low which may hinder grass snake populations in the future (Edgar *et al.*, 2010; Inns, 2011).

At Foxlease, rotational grazing is creating disparity between grazed and ungrazed areas with neither providing suitable reptile habitat. Reptiles are thought not to benefit from rotational grazing (Dorrough *et al.*, 2012), though this study included sheep grazing which are known to cut vegetation very close to the ground and cause over-grazing if not managed correctly (Grazing Animals Project, 2009). Nonetheless, free-roaming grazers are considered more beneficial (Bullock & Pakeman, 1997) and introducing a low-stocking system similar to Eelmoor may be advantageous as it drives heterogeneity in vegetation complexity and optimal vegetation height. However, Ancells Meadows SSSI has a small constant herd, which does not seem to improve habitat or increase reptile abundance. Since heathland restoration here is relatively recent (Richard Hennessey, pers. comm. 2018), habitat quality may increase in time and support a healthy reptile assemblage, as it has the potential to do. Continued surveys are advised, by deploying well-established tins and regularly returning to investigate trends over time. The site will be recommended to SARG.

Although lower vegetation heterogeneity at Frensham Flashes is suitable for smooth snakes, which are clearly thriving, other reptiles may be suffering as they require higher structural diversity. Free-roaming grazers could be detrimental to smooth snakes (Reading & Jofre, 2015) so are not advised. Continued surveying will further document reptile assemblage across the area, identifying important dry heath areas for smooth snakes. Tailoring management to suit all species through increased scraping and mowing or introducing fenced grazers in other habitat types may support other reptiles and small mammal populations. This could force a trade-off decision: to manage the site for all reptiles, or just for the rarer species. Further prey surveys are advised as small mammal populations appear low.

Protected areas contain disproportionate numbers of threatened species, justifying conservation of these diverse areas (Dobson *et al.*, 1997; Reid, 1998). Although lowland heath is abundant in southern England (Groves *et al.*, 2012), landscapes surrounding these protected areas are highly fragmented with low connectivity. Widescale habitat preservation is required to lessen impacts of habitat destruction (Jantz *et al.*, 2015), by increasing fragment size to sustain higher biodiversity (MacArthur & Wilson, 1967; Pimm & Raven, 2000) and implementing wildlife corridors to increase connectivity, allowing movement of metapopulations and increasing gene flow (Hanski, 1998). Grazing management combined with other methods could create larger, well-connected areas and restore habitat. Although reptiles do not respond to immediate effects of grazing (Read, 2002) and high fragmentation affects indicator quality (Moore, 1962), monitoring abundance across the landscape before, during and after restoration will show long-term population trends and indicate changes to habitat (Morris *et al.*, 2008; Cox & Temple, 2009).

4.4 Limitations and Improvements

Frequent snow storms meant surveying started a month later than planned, requiring pilot surveys to monitor emergence and causing fieldwork to be extended into June. Although spring months have higher survey success as showers cause reptiles to retreat and return in dryer conditions, and mating behaviour increases activity and reduces effects of disturbance (Spence-Bailey et al. 2010; Inns 2011), there was little rain with unusually high spring temperatures (Met Office, 2018) which may have decreased detectability. To increase available time for analysis and writing. surveys were shortened to 10 weeks. Since mating was complete, many individuals had retreated by June (Inns, 2011) so little data was lost. With more time, the proposed use of 'sample-point' software (Booth et al., 2006) to accurately quantify percentage cover may have shown relationships between ground cover and reptile abundance. Using remote sensing software such as 'Fragstats' (McGarigal et al., 2012) could analyse patch dynamics, giving connectivity indices within and between patches which could be included in occupancy models as predictors of reptile abundance. Although the vegetation complexity scale provided an efficient record of habitat structure (Howard & Hailey, 1999), more comprehensive measures such as taking photographs and using 'Fragstats' software would give multiple measures of complexity and density (Marsden et al., 2002). Lastly, by using R package 'MetaLandSim' (Mestre et al., 2016), stochastic patch occupancy models could be created to model possible grazing scenarios at each site and estimate effects on reptile patch occupancy.

Low abundance at Foxlease may be influenced by non-established tins, reducing survey effort. Mechanisms behind establishment are not fully understood, but could be due to chemical balances taking time to form suitable microhabitats with specific heat, humidity and soil requirements (Grant *et al.*, 1992). However, a large sheet of corrugated metal present for many years (Richard Hennessey, pers. comm. 2018) did not harbour reptiles when checked. Repeating the study with well-established tins when heathland has developed may show different relationships between grazing and abundance, and effects of rotational grazing could be clearer. With regular surveys, patterns and trends in population dynamics may be seen. Comparisons were further hindered by unequal tins between sites, which were not distributed evenly between patches. This was partly due to Foxlease being highly waterlogged after the snow melted, meaning some fields could not be accessed and

tins could not be spread evenly. Finding sites with equal numbers of well-established tins, or deploying equal amounts in dryer conditions and leaving to establish would rectify this. The latter would allow even distribution between patches and habitat types, equalising patch replication and increasing power of patch-occupancy analyses as well as reducing bias of heat maps.

Many ecological studies do not account for over-dispersion when selecting models (Richards, 2008), which over-estimate the influence of variables often resulting in overly-complex models and poorly drawn conclusions (Anderson *et al.*, 1994). Originally, general linearised mixed-effect models (GLMMs) were created, however high over-dispersion caused by auto-correlation and zero-inflation could not be accounted for, reducing statistical power. Models were simplified to GLMs with suitable negative binomial families to reduce over-dispersion and increase statistical power. Using principal component values in GLMMs may reduce over-dispersion caused by multicollinearity (Perez, 2017), allowing the use of more complex models. Furthermore, weather parameters could not be included in the model as co-variates due to different levels of replication, however measuring micro-climate parameters at each tin would allow this. Incorporating these other explanatory variables into GLMM may increase the R-squared value, explaining more of the variation in the response variable, and give a more powerful model with a lower AIC value.

Due to practicality and licensing, reptiles were not handled or individually identified. Individuals could have been counted twice, leading to pseudo-replication which violates assumptions of many statistical analyses. However, if individuals return to a tin, surrounding habitat is likely highly favourable indicating high occupancy. Individually identification would allow exact population counts through mark-recapture analysis and comparison of diversity indices across sites (Grant *et al.*, 1992).

Vegetation parameters are an indirect proxy of grazing intensity (Howland *et al.*, 2014), however direct measures such as stocking density could be included in GLM analysis. Since grazers do not move equally between habitats (Bullock & Pakeman, 1997), observations of livestock location at Eelmoor would highlight areas frequented more often, and at Foxlease occupied fields under the rotational system could be considered, providing a more accurate measure of grazing intensity.

Red wood ant (*Formica rufa*) nests were often found underneath tins. Although not documented in the UK, reptile predation is seen in fire ants (Flowers & McCallum, 2012) which may affect reptile's use of tins and further affect populations. Nests may bias the results, as tins with suitable habitat are not used by reptiles; one slow worm found by a nest left immediately as ants attacked. Moving tins with nests underneath may reduce this bias, however the tin would require time to re-establish and another nest may develop underneath. Furthermore, extinction risk of *F. rufa* is classed as 'Near Threatened' (Social Insects Specialist Group, 1996) and moving tins may harm populations. Ant predation also increases with habitat disturbance (Todd *et al.*, 2008), so grazing may exacerbate the problem.

4.5 Further Study

Breeds of grazing livestock impact vegetation differently, for example Shetland cows are robust and graze boggy, un-improved areas (Grazing Animals Project, 2008). Differences are likely due to variations in dental and digestive anatomy and body size, and can be used as mechanisms to meet biodiversity outcomes (Rook *et al.*, 2004). Further study into breeds at Foxlease and Eelmoor may indicate those more suitable for supporting reptile assemblage. There is little research on reptile's responses to livestock, however this study showed some evidence of avoidance behaviour. Reptiles may be disadvantaged by livestock, despite benefitting from vegetation changes they drive, an area that requires further study.

Since high prey abundance is vital for reproductive success (Reading, 2004), determining grazing effects on small mammals and amphibians as a means of supporting reptile abundance is important. Although small mammal populations benefit from structurally complex vegetation (Spellerberg, 1989), they are harmed by cattle grazing (Read & Cunningham, 2010). Using surveying methods more appropriate for these taxa, such as Longworth Traps (Chitty & Kemspon, 1949) or amphibian visual and acoustic surveys (Rödel & Ernst, 2004), relationships between grazing, prey and reptiles could be further investigated.

As *N. natrix* feed on amphibians they are often associated with water sources (Edgar *et al.*, 2010), however there is limited research on reptile responses to proximity to water. Reptiles in damper habitats have higher rates of evaporative water loss than arid-adapted species (Cox & Cox, 2015), suggesting they require closer water sources to replace moisture. In Mediterranean countries, grass snakes are found almost exclusively in wet areas (Capula *et al.*, 1994), possibly for thermoregulation. With rising temperatures, other species may show similar behaviour. If this were true, water availability may be used as another predictor of reptile abundance.

Finally, since nitrogen deposits are causing *C. vulgaris* to give way to grasses such as *Festuca ovina* and *M. caerulea* (Heil & Diemont, 1983; Heil & Bruggink, 1987) soil samples may identify nutrient-rich heathland areas at risk. At Foxlease in particular, nutrient-rich soil might be a factor inhibiting heathland development. Mitigation may aid heathland restoration, thereby increasing reptile abundance.

4.6 Conclusion

This research has provided much needed insight into the consequences of various conservation grazing systems on reptile assemblage within complex grasslandheathland systems, showing relationships between grazing intensity and reptile abundance. Based on the findings of this study, grazing reduces sward height and increases variation in structural complexity, thereby creating suitable habitat for many UK native reptile species and driving reptile assemblage. Free roaming, low-stocking density grazing creates optimum habitat in intermediate successional stage with high heterogeneity, ideal for reptile populations. Rotational grazing systems do not seem beneficial for heathland restoration or reptile populations, leading to high disparity between grazed and un-grazed areas with little optimum habitat and could be causing conversion from heathland to grassland. However, grazing is not always an applicable management tool. Vegetation with lower heterogeneity may be unsuitable for openhabitat species, but denser heathland supports smooth snake populations and introducing grazing may be detrimental. Although beneficial for the conservation of many species, any grazing management decisions should be carefully considered and modelled before action is taken.

Although Hampshire contains the largest area of lowland heath in England and these sites are supporting high biodiversity of many species, they sit within a highly fragmented landscape. Increasing fragment size and restoring connectivity between them should be top priority for the future to allow metapopulations of reptiles and other taxa to interact. Implementing grazing as a management tool in conjunction with other methods to increase habitat heterogeneity in these areas could be a widely applicable method of achieving this long-term goal.

iv. Appendix

Appendix 1



Figure 1: National Vegetation Classification Map of Eelmoor Marsh.



Figure 2: Management Compartments at Eelmoor Marsh. Source: Hall et al, 2015.

Compartment	Slow Worm	Common Grass Snake		Adder
		Lizard		
1				
2				
3				
4				
5				
6				
7				
8				
10		\checkmark	\checkmark	
11				
12				
13				
14				
15				
16				
17		\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
18				
20				
21				
22			\checkmark	
23	ν		√	
24	\checkmark			

Table 1: Reptile sightings across Eelmoor Marsh (1996-2003). Source: Hutchins, 2004.



Figure 3: Foxlease and Ancells Meadows SSSI. Red outline: the area contained within the SSSI. Yellow colouring: the fields that are within the rotational grazing management and were surveyed during this study. Source: HIWWT (Richard Hennessey, pers. comm. 2018).

Table 2: survey schedule

Week	Date	Monday	Tuesday	Wednesday	Thursday	Friday
	beginning					
	12-03-2018		Eelmoor			
			pilot			
	19-03-2018				Eelmoor	
					pilot	
					(visit	
					Foxlease)	
1	16-04-2018	Eelmoor	(tins out	(tins out at		
			at	Foxlease)		
			Foxlease)			
2	23-04-2018	Eelmoor	(Visit			
			Flashes)			
3	30-04-2018		Foxlease	Eelmoor		Flashes
4	07-05-2018	Flashes	Fox	Eelmoor		
5	14-05-2018	Eelmoor	Flashes		Foxlease	
6	21-05-2018		Foxlease	Eelmoor		Flashes
7	28-05-2018	Flashes		Foxlease	Eelmoor	
8	04-06-2018	Eelmoor	Foxlease			Flashes
9	11-06-2018			Flashes	Foxlease	
10	18-06-2018		Foxlease			Flashes

Table 3: classification of vegetation complexity, adapted from Howard and Hailey (1999).

Scale	Description
0	No vegetation
1	Leaf litter
2	Short grassland (<50cm)
3	Long grassland (>50cm)
4	Small sparse shrub (<50%, <1m)
5	Large sparse shrub (<50%, >1m)
6	Small dominant shrub (>50%, <1m)
7	Large dominant shrub (>50%, >1m)



Figure 4: Intensity of cattle (blue) and horse (red) grazing at Eelmoor Marsh (Wilkie 2013).

v. References

- Agasyan, A., Avci, A., Tuniyev, B., Crnobrnja Isailovic, J., Lymberakis, P., Andrén, C., Cogalniceanu, D., Wilkinson, J., Ananjeva, N., Üzüm, N., Orlov, N., Podloucky, R., Tuniyev, S., Kaya, U., Nettmann, H.K., Böhme, W., Sterijovski, B., Vogrin, M.
 & Corti, B. (2009). Anguis Fragilis [online]. Available: http://www.iucnredlist.org/details/157249/1 [accessed 2018, Jan 31].
- Agasyan, A., Avci, A., Tuniyev, B., Crnobrnja Isailovic, J., Lymberakis, P., Andrén, D., Cogalniceanu, C., Wilkinson, J., Ananjeva, N., Üzüm, N., Orlov, N., Podloucky, R., Tuniyev, S., Kaya, U., Böhme, W., Nettmann, H.K., Crnobrnja Isailovic, J. & Joger, U.B. (2010). *Zootoca vivipara. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species* 2010.
- Anderson, D. R., Burnham, K. P. & White, G. C. (1994). AIC Model Selection in Overdispersed Capture-Recapture Data. *Ecology* **75**, 1780–1793.
- Anderson, D.R. (2001). The need to get the basics right in wildlife field studies. *Wildl. Soc. Bull.* **29**, 1294–1297.
- ARC Trust. (*no date*). Amphibian and Reptile Conservation [online]. Available: https://www.arc-trust.org/ [accessed 2018, Jan 30].
- Atauri, J.A. & de Lucio, J. V. (2001). The role of landscape structure in species richness distribution of birds, amphibians, reptiles and lepidopterans in Mediterranean landscapes. *Landsc. Ecol.* **16**, 147–159.
- Augustine, D.J., Booth, D.T., Cox, S.E. & Derner, J.D. (2012). Grazing Intensity and Spatial Heterogeneity in Bare Soil in a Grazing-Resistant Grassland. *Rangel. Ecol. Manag.* 65, 39–46.
- Babicki, S., Arndt, D., Marcu, A., Liang, Y., Grant, J.R., Maciejewski, A. & Wishart, D.S. (2016). Heatmapper: web-enabled heat mapping for all. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 44, 1–7.
- Beever, E.A. & Brussard, P.F. (2004). Community- and landscape-level responses of reptiles and small mammals to feral-horse grazing in the Great Basin. J. Arid Environ. 59, 271–297.
- Booth, D.T., Cox, S.E. & Berryman, R.D. (2006). Point sampling digital imagery with "Samplepoint." *Environ. Monit. Assess.* **123**, 97–108.

- Brooks, T.M., Mittermeier, R. a, Mittermeier, C.G., Da Fonseca, G. a B., Rylands, A.B., Konstant, W.R., Flick, P., Pilgrim, J., Oldfield, S., Magin, G. & Hilton-Taylor, C. (2002). Habitat Loss and Extinction in the Hotspots of Biodiversity. *Conserv. Biol.* 16, 909–923.
- Bullock, J.M. & Pakeman, R.J. (1997). Grazing of lowland heath in england: Management methods and their effects on heathland vegetation. *Biol. Conserv.* 79, 1–13.
- Capula, M., Rugiero, L. & Luiselli, L. (1994). Ecological observations on the Sardinian grass snake, Natrix natrix cetti. *Amphibia-Reptilia* **15**, 221–224.
- Chitty, D. & Kemspon, D.A. (1949). Prebaiting Small Mammals and a New Design of Live Trap. *Ecology* **30**, 536–542.
- Cox, C.L. & Cox, R.M. (2015). Evolutionary shifts in habitat aridity predict evaporative water loss across squamate reptiles. *Evolution (N. Y).* **69**, 2507–2516.
- Cox, N. & Temple, H. (2009). European Red List of Reptiles. Luxembourg.
- Critchley, C.N.R., Mitchell, R.J., Rose, R.J., Griffiths, J.B., Jackson, E., Scott, H. & Davies, O.D. (2013). Re-establishment of Calluna vulgaris (L.) Hull in an eightyear grazing experiment on upland acid grassland. *J. Nat. Conserv.* **21**, 22–30.
- Crnobrnja Isailovic, J., Vogrin, M., Corti, C., Sa-Sousa, P., Cheylan, M., Pleguezuelos, J.M., Tomovic, L., Sterijovski, B., Joger, U., Weaterstrom, A., Borczyk, B., Schmidt, B., Meyer, A., Sindaco, R. & Jelic, D. (2009a). Vipera berus [online]. Available: http://www.iucnredlist.org/details/157248/1 [accessed 2018, Jan 31]
- Crnobrnja Isailovic, J., Vogrin, M., Corti, C., Sa-Sousa, P., Cheylan, M., Pleguezuelos, J.M., Tomovic, L., Sterijovski, B., Joger, U., Weaterstrom, A., Borczyk, B., Schmidt, B., Meyer, A., Sindaco, R. & Jelic, D. (2009b). Vipera berus [online]. Available: http://www.iucnredlist.org/details/157248/1 [accessed 2018, May 22].
- Dobson, A., Lodge, D., Alder, J., Cumming, G.S., Keymer, J., McGlade, J., Mooney, H., Rusak, J.A., Sala, O., Wolters, V., Wall, D., Winfree, R. & Xenopoulos, M.A. (2006). Habitat loss, trophic collapse, and the decline of ecosystem services. *Ecology* 87, 1915–1924.
- Dobson, A.P., Rodriguez, J.P., Roberts, W.M. & Wilcove, D.S. (1997). Geographic Distribution of Endangered Species in the United States. *Science (80-.).* 275, 550–554.
- Dorrough, J., Mcintyre, S., Brown, G., Stol, J., Barrett, G. & Brown, A. (2012). Differential responses of plants, reptiles and birds to grazing management, fertilizer and tree clearing. *Austral Ecol.* **37**, 569–582.

- Edgar, P. & Bird, D.R. (2006). Action Plan for the Conservation of the Sand Lizard (Lacerta agilis) in Northwest Europe. ARC Trust: Bournemouth.
- Edgar, P., Foster, J. & Baker, J. (2010). *Reptile Habitat Management Handbook*. *Llibre*. ARC Trust: Bournemouth.
- Ejrnæs, R., Liira, J., Poulsen, R.S. & Nygaard, B. (2008). When has an abandoned field become a semi-natural grassland or heathland? *Environ. Manage.* 42, 707– 716.
- European Reptile and Amphibian Specialist Group. (1996). Natrix natrix. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species 1996. IUCN.
- Fahrig, L. (2003). Effects of Habitat Fragmentation on Biodiversity. Annu. Rev. Ecol. Evol. Syst. 34, 487–515.
- Farrell, L. (1989). The different types and importance of British heaths. *Bot. J. Linn. Soc.* **101**, 291–299.
- Fiske, I. & Chandler, R. (2012). Overview of Unmarked: An R Package for the Analysis of Data from Unmarked Animals. R.
- Fitch, H.S. (2006). Ecological sucession in a natural area in northeastern Kansas from 1948 to 2006. *Herpetol. Conserv. Biol.* **1**, 1–5.
- Flowers, R.D. & McCallum, M.L. (2012). Probable fire ant predation on a broadhead skink, Plestiodon laticeps. *Herpetol. Notes* 5, 1–3.
- Flynn, D.F.B., Gogol-Prokurat, M., Nogeire, T., Molinari, N., Richers, B.T., Lin, B.B., Simpson, N., Mayfield, M.M. & DeClerck, F. (2009). Loss of functional diversity under land use intensification across multiple taxa. *Ecol. Lett.* **12**, 22–33.
- Foley, R.E. & Spotila, J.R. (1978). Effect of Wind Speed, Air Temperature, Body Size and Vapor Density Difference on Evaporative Water Loss from the Turtle Chrysemys scripta. *Copeia* **1978**, 627–634.
- Garden, J.G., Mcalpine, C.A., Possingham, H.P. & Jones, D.N. (2007). Habitat structure is more important than vegetation composition for local-level management of native terrestrial reptile and small mammal species living in urban remnants: A case study from Brisbane, Australia. *Austral Ecol.* **32**, 669–685.
- Gimingham, C.H. (1992). *The Lowland Heathland Management Handbook.* English Nature: Peterborough.
- Gordon, I.J. (1988). Facilitation of Red Deer Grazing by Cattle and Its Impact on Red Deer. *J. Appl. Ecol.* **25**, 1–9.

- Gordon, I.J., Hester, A.J. & Festa-Bianchet, M. (2004). The management of wild large herbivores to meet economic, conservation and environmental objectives. *J. Appl. Ecol.* **41**, 1021–1031.
- Grant, B.W., Tucker, A.D., Lovich, J.E., Mills, A.M., Dixon, P.M. & Whitfield Gibbons, J. (1992). The use of Coverboards in Estimating Patterns of Reptile and Amphibian Biodiversity. In *Wildlife 2001: Populations*: 379–403. London: Elsevier Science Publication.

Grazing Animals Project. (2001). *Highland (Kyloe)*. GAP: Warwickshire.

Grazing Animals Project. (2008). Shetland. GAP: Warwickshire.

Grazing Animals Project. (2009). Sheep in conservation. GAP: Warwickshire.

- Groves, J.A., Waller, M.P., Grant, M.J. & Schofield, J.E. (2012). Long-term development of a cultural landscape: the origins and dynamics of lowland heathland in southern England. *Veg. Hist. Archaeobot.* **21**, 453–470.
- Hager, H.A. (1998). Area-sensitivity of reptiles and amphibians: are there indicator species for habitat fragmentation? *Ecoscience* **5**, 139–147.
- Hall, C., Wilkie, M. & Woodfine, T. (2015). *Eelmoor Marsh Management Plan 2015-2019*. Marwell Wildlife and QinetiQ: Farnborough.
- Hanski, I. (1998). Metapopulation dynamics. Nature 396, 41-49.
- Hare, K.M. & Cree, A. (2010). Exploring the consequences of climate-induced changes in cloud cover on offspring of a cool-temperate viviparous lizard. *Biol. J. Linn. Soc.* **101**, 844–851.
- Harrison, C.M. (1976). Heathland management in Surrey, England. *Biol. Conserv.* **10**, 211–220.
- Heil, G.W. & Bruggink, M. (1987). Competition for nutrients between CMluna vulgaris(L.) Hull and Molinia caerulea (L.) Moench. *Oecologia* 73, 105–107.
- Heil, G.W. & Diemont, W.H. (1983). Raised nutrient levels change heathland into grassland. *Vegetatio* **53**, 113–120.
- Hester, A.J. & Baillie, G.J. (1998). Spatial and temporal patterns of heather use by sheep and red deer within natural heather/grass mosaics. *J. Appl. Ecol.* **35**, 772–784.
- Hester, A.J., Gordon, I.J., Baillie, G.J. & Tappin, E. (1999). Foraging behaviour of sheep and red deer within natural heather grass mosaics. *J. Appl. Ecol.* 36, 133– 146.

- Hinkelman, T. (2012). Count data and GLMs: choosing among Poisson, negative binomial, and zero-inflated models *R Bloggers*. [online]. Available: https://www.rbloggers.com/count-data-and-glms-choosing-among-poisson-negative-binomialand-zero-inflated-models/ [accessed 2018, Jul 18].
- Hoekstra, J.M., Boucher, T.M., Ricketts, T.H. & Roberts, C. (2005). Confronting a biome crisis: Global disparities of habitat loss and protection. *Ecol. Lett.* **8**, 23–29.
- Howard, K.E. & Hailey, A. (1999). Microhabitat separation among diurnal saxicolous lizards in Zimbabwe. *J. Trop. Ecol.* **15**, 367–378.
- Howland, B., Stojanovic, D., Gordon, I.J., Manning, A.D., Fletcher, D. & Lindenmayer,
 D.B. (2014). Eaten out of house and home: Impacts of grazing on ground-dwelling
 reptiles in Australian grasslands and grassy woodlands. *PLoS One* 9, 1–25.
- Hutchins, E. (2004). *Reptile Survey of Eelmoor Marsh SSSI*. Marwell Willdife: Winchester.
- Inns, H. (2011). Britain's Reptiles and Amphibians. Hampshire: Wildguides.
- IUCN. (2017). The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species, version 2017-3 [online]. Available: http://www.iucnredlist.org/about/summary-statistics [accessed 2018, Jan 31].
- Jackson, D.L. & McLeod, C.R. (2008). The 2002 UK status of EC Habitats Directive interest features (originally published by JNCC as Report 312). JNCC.
- Jantz, S.M., Barker, B., Brooks, T.M., Chini, L.P., Huang, Q., Moore, R.M., Noel, J. & Hurtt, G.C. (2015). Future habitat loss and extinctions driven by land-use change in biodiversity hotspots under four scenarios of climate-change mitigation. *Conserv. Biol.* 29, 1122–1131.
- JNCC. (1981). Wildlife and Countryside Act, Schedule 5. United Kingdom.
- JNCC & DEFRA. (2012). UK Post-2010 Biodiversity Framework. Biodivers. Framew. JNCC & DEFRA: Peterborough.
- Kay, G.M., Mortelliti, A., Tulloch, A., Barton, P., Florance, D., Cunningham, S.A. & Lindenmayer, D.B. (2017). Effects of past and present livestock grazing on herpetofauna in a landscape-scale experiment. *Conserv. Biol.* **31**, 446–458.
- Kery, M., Guillera-Arroita, G. & Lahoz-Monfort, J.J. (2013). Analysing and mapping species range dynamics using occupancy models. *J. Biogeogr.* **40**, 1463–1474.

- Krauss, J., Bommarco, R., Guardiola, M., Heikkinen, R.K., Helm, A., Kuussaari, M., Lindborg, R., Öckinger, E., Pärtel, M., Pino, J., Pöyry, J., Raatikainen, K.M., Sang, A., Stefanescu, C., Teder, T., Zobel, M. & Steffan-Dewenter, I. (2010). Habitat fragmentation causes immediate and time-delayed biodiversity loss at different trophic levels. *Ecol. Lett.* 13, 597–605.
- Kreulen, D.A. (1979). Factors Affecting Reptile Biomass in African Grasslands. *Am. Nat.* **114**, 157–165.
- Langham, S.J. (2015). *Reptile Conservation Report for Eelmoor Marsh SSSI*. Natural Acuity: Surrey.
- Larson, D.M. (2014). Grassland Fire and Cattle Grazing Regulate Reptile and Amphibian Assembly Among Patches. *Environ. Manage.* **54**, 1434–1444.
- Lindenmayer, D.B. & Likens, G.E. (2011). Direct Measurement Versus Surrogate Indicator Species for Evaluating Environmental Change and Biodiversity Loss. *Ecosystems* **14**, 47–59.
- MacArthur, R.H. & Wilson, E.O. (1967). *The Theory of Island Biogeography*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Mackenzie, D.I., Nichols, J.D., Lachman, G.B., Droege, S., Andrew, J. & Langtimm, C. a. (2002). Estimating Site Occupancy Rates When Detection Probabilities Are Less Than One. *Ecology* 83, 2248–2255.
- Mangiafico, S.S. (2016). p-values and R-square Values for Models *R companion* [online]. Available: http://rcompanion.org/handbook/G_10.html [accessed 2018, Jul 27]
- Marrs, R.H., Phillips, J.D.P., Todd, P.A., Ghorbani, J. & Le Duc, M.G. (2004). Control of Molinia caerulea on upland moors. *J. Appl. Ecol.* **41**, 398–411.
- Marsden, S.J., Fielding, A.H., Mead, C. & Hussin, M.Z. (2002). A technique for measuring the density and complexity of understorey vegetation in tropical forests. *For. Ecol. Manage.* **165**, 117–123.
- Marum, L.J. (2006). The impacts of large herbivore grazing on lowland heathland habitat and its association with distribution and abundance of widespread UK reptile species (unpublished). University of Southampton: Southampton.
- McGarigal, K., Cushman, S.A. & Ene, E. (2012). FRAGSTATS v4: Spatial Pattern Analysis Program for Categorical and Continuous Maps [online]. Available: http://www.umass.edu/landeco/research/fragstats/fragstats.html [accessed 2018, Jul 23].

- McInerny, C.J. (2014). Habitat preferences of European adders at Loch Lomond, Scotland. *Glas. Nat.* **26**, 1–6.
- Mestre, F., Cánovas, F., Pita, R., Mira, A. & Beja, P. (2016). An R package for simulating metapopulation dynamics and range expansion under environmental change. *Environ. Model. Softw.* 81, 40–44.
- Met Office. (2018). Exceptional warmth April 2018 [online]. Available: https://www.metoffice.gov.uk/climate/uk/interesting/april2018_temperature [accessed 2018, Jul 31].
- Mitchell, J.C., Erdle, S.Y. & Pagels, J.F. (1993). Evaluation of capture techniques for amphibian, reptile, and small mammal communities in saturated forested wetlands. *Wetlands* **13**, 130–136.
- Moore, W. (1962). The Heaths of Dorset and their Conservation. J. Ecol. 50, 369–391.
- Morris, W.F., Pfister, C.A., Tuljapurkar, S., Haridas, C. V., Boggs, C.L., Boyce, M.S., Bruna, E.M., Church, D.R., Coulson, T., Doak, D.F., Forsyth, S., Gaillard, J.M., Horvitz, C.C., Kalisz, S., Kendall, B.E., Knight, T.M., Lee, C.T. & Menges, E.S. (2008). Longevity can buffer plant and animal populations against changing climatic variability. *Ecology* 89, 19–25.
- Mysterud, A. (2006). The concept of overgrazing and its role in management of large herbivores. *Wildlife Biol.* **12**, 129–141.
- Natural England. (1978). *Eelmoor Marsh Citation*. Farnborough.
- Natural England. (1988). Foxlease and Ancells Meadows Citation. Fleet.
- Natural England. (2009). Ancells Meadows Prescription. Fleet.
- Natural England. (2011a) Foxlease Prescription. Fleet.
- Natural England. (2011b). Condition of SSSI Units for Site Thursley, Hankley [online]. Available:https://designatedsites.naturalengland.org.uk/ReportUnitCondition.asp x?SiteCode=S1004371&ReportTitle=Thursley, Hankley & Frensham Commons SSSI [accessed 2018, Jun 7].
- Natural England. (2013). Condition of SSSI Units for Site Foxlease and Ancells Meadows SSSI [online]. Available:https://designatedsites.naturalengland.org.uk/ ReportUnitCondition.aspx?SiteCode=S1000117&ReportTitle=Foxlease and Ancells Meadows SSSI [accessed 2018, May 22].
- Natural England. (2014). Condition of SSSI Units for Site Eelmoor Marsh SSSI [online]. Available: https://designatedsites.naturalengland.org.uk/ReportUnit Condition.aspx?SiteCode=S1000162&ReportTitle=Eelmoor Marsh SSSI [accessed 2018, May 22].

- Perez, L. V. (2017). *Principal Component Analysis to Address Multicollinearity*. Washington.
- Phillips, N.D. (2015). The Pirate Plot An R Pirate's favorite plot, *R Bloggers* [online].
 Available: https://www.r-bloggers.com/the-pirate-plot-an-r-pirates-favorite-plot/
 [accessed 2018, Jul 31].
- Pielou, E.C. (1966). Species-diversity and pattern-diversity in the study of ecological succession. *J. Theor. Biol.* **10**, 370–383.
- Pike, D.A., Webb, J.K., Shine, R., Pike, D.A., Webb, J.K. & Shine, R. (2011). Removing forest canopy cover restores a reptile assemblage. *Ecol. Appl.* **21**, 274–280.
- Pimm, S.L. & Raven, P. (2000). Extinction by numbers. Nature 403, 843-845.
- Rahman, H. & Han, H. (2018). Bayesian estimation of occupancy distribution in a multi-room office building based on CO2concentrations. *Build. Simul.* **11**, 575– 583.
- Read, J.L. (2002). Experimental trial of Australian arid zone reptiles as early warning indicators of overgrazing by cattle. *Austral Ecol.* **27**, 55–66.
- Read, J.L. & Cunningham, R. (2010). Relative impacts of cattle grazing and feral animals on an Australian arid zone reptile and small mammal assemblage. *Austral Ecol.* 35, 314–324.
- Read, J.L. & Moseby, K.E. (2001). Factors affecting pitfall capture rates of small ground vertebrates in arid South Australia. I. The influence of weather and moon phase on capture rates of reptiles. *Wildl. Res.* 28, 53–60.
- Read, Z.J., King, H.P., Tongway, D.J., Ogilvy, S., Greene, R.S.B. & Hand, G. (2016). Landscape function analysis to assess soil processes on farms following ecological restoration and changes in grazing management. *Eur. J. Soil Sci.* 67, 409–420.
- Reading, C.J. (2004). The influence of body condition and prey availability on female breeding success in the smooth snake (Coronella austriaca Laurenti). *J. Zool.* 264, 61–67.
- Reading, C.J. & Jofre, G.M. (2015). Habitat use by smooth snakes on lowland heath managed using "conservation grazing." *Herpetol. J.* **25**, 225–231.
- Reading, C.J. & Jofre, G.M. (2016). Habitat use by grass snakes and three sympatric lizard species on lowland heath managed using 'conservation grazing.' *Herpetol. J.* 26, 131–138.
- Reid, W. V. (1998). Biodiversity hotspots. Trends Ecol. Evol. 13, 275–280.

- Richards, S.A. (2008). Dealing with overdispersed count data in applied ecology. *J. Appl. Ecol.* **45**, 218–227.
- Rödel, M. & Ernst, R. (2004). Measuring and Monitoring Amphibian Diversity in Tropical Forests. I . An Evaluation of Methods with Recommendations for Standardization. *Ecotropica* **10**, 1–14.
- Rook, A.J., Parente, G. & Mills, J. (2004). Matching type of livestock to desired biodiversity outcomes in pastures a review. *Biol. Conserv.* **119**, 137–150.
- Ross, S., Adamson, H. & Moon, A. (2003). Evaluating management techniques for controlling Molinia caerulea and enhancing Calluna vulgaris on upland wet heathland in northern England, UK. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* **97**, 39–49.
- Rushmoor Borough Council. (2017). The Rushmoor Local Plan.
- Santos, X., Badiane, A. & Matos, C. (2016). Contrasts in short- and long-term responses of Mediterranean reptile species to fire and habitat structure. *Oecologia* **180**, 205–216.
- Sato, C.F., Wood, J.T., Schroder, M., Green, K., Osborne, W.S., Michael, D.R. & Lindenmayer, D.B. (2014). An experiment to test key hypotheses of the drivers of reptile distribution in subalpine ski resorts. *J. Appl. Ecol.* **51**, 13–22.
- Sewell, D., Griffiths, R.A., Beebee, T.J.C., Foster, J. & Wilkinson, J.W. (2013). *Survey* protocols for the British herpetofauna Version 1.0. ARC Trust: Bournemouth.
- Sharpe, D. (2015). Your Chi-Square Test is Statistically Significant: Now What? *Pract. Assessment, Res. Eval.* **20**, 1–10.
- Shine, R. & Elphick, M.J. (2001). The effect of short-term weather fluctuations on temperatures inside lizard nests, and on the phenotypic traits of hatchling lizards. *Biol. J. Linn. Soc.* 72, 555–565.
- Social Insects Specialist Group. (1996). Formica rufa [online]. Available: http://www.iucnredlist.org/details/8645/0 [accessed 2018, Aug 14].
- Spellerberg, I.A.N.F. (1989). An assessment of the importance of heathlands as habitats for reptiles. *Bot. J. Linn. Soc.* **101**, 313–318.
- Spence-Bailey, L.M., Nimmo, D.G., Kelly, L.T., Bennett, A.F. & Clarke, M.F. (2010). Maximising trapping efficiency in reptile surveys: the role of seasonality, weather conditions and moon phase on capture success. *Wildl. Res.* **37**, 104–115.
- Steinberg, E.K. & Kareiva, P. (1997). Challenges and Opportunities for Empirical Evaluation of "Spatial Theory." In Spatial Ecology: The Role of Space in Population Dynamics and Interspecific Interactions: 318–338. Princeton University Press.

- Stumpel, A.H.P. & Van der Werf, B. (2012). Reptile habitat preference in heathland: Implications for heathland management. *Herpetol. J.* **22**, 179–182.
- Tilman, D., Fargione, J., Wolff, B., D'Antonio, C., Dobson, A., Howarth, R., Schindler,
 D., Schlesinger, W.H., Simberloff, D. & Swackhamer, D. (2001). Forecasting agriculturally driven global environmental change. *Science (80-.).* 292, 281–284.
- Todd, B.D., Rothermel, B.B., Reed, R.N., Luhring, T.M., Schlatter, K., Trenkamp, L. & Whitfield Gibbons, J. (2008). Habitat alteration increases invasive fire ant abundance to the detriment of amphibians and reptiles. *Biol. Invasions* 10, 539–546.
- Watt, A. (2018). Bracken Versus Heather, a Study in Plant Sociology. *J. Ecol.* **43**, 490–506.
- Waverley Borough Council. (2017). *Management Plan for Frensham & Churt Commons 2017 2027*. Waverley.
- Webb, J.R., Drewitt, A.L. & Measures, G.H. (2010). *Natural England Research Report NERR024*. Sheffield.
- Webb, N.R. (1998). The traditional management of European heathlands. *J. Appl. Ecol.* **35**, 987–990.
- Wilkie, M. (2013). *Mixed herbivore grazing on a lowland heath system: quantifying the collective impacts for conservation management*. University of Southampton.
- Wold, S., Esbensen, K.I.M. & Geladi, P. (1987). Principal component analysis. *Chemom. Intell. Lab. Syst.* **2**, 37–52.
vi. Acknowledgements

Thank you to my supervisors Dr. Martin Wilkie and Dr. Lex Kraaijeveld for all the support, many meetings and help when I needed it, and for organising access to the study sites.

Thank you to Marwell Wildlife and the University of Southampton for supporting the running of the course and providing necessary equipment.

Thank you to QinetiQ Estates for allowing me access to Eelmoor Marsh.

Thank you to the Ministry of Defence and Hampshire and Isle of Wight Wildlife Trust for allowing the use of Foxlease and Ancells Meadows. In particular, thank you to Richard Hennessey for showing me around the site, helping me put the reptile tins and being incredibly helpful whenever I had a query.

Thank you to Waverley Borough Council for allowing me to survey on Frensham Flashes, in particular Darren Hill for showing us around the site.

A huge thank you to Rachel Gardner for showing me the reptile tins at Eelmoor Marsh and being so helpful whenever I had a query about the site or the reptiles.

A special thank you to Steve Langham from Surrey Amphibian and Reptile Group, for showing me the reptile tins at Frensham Flashes, allowing me to survey them, allowing me the use of your Rare Reptile License and replying to my many questions about the area.

Lastly, thank you to Owen Middleton for helping me with the use of R software for statistical analysis.